Annual Budget Meeting – 30th November 2006

Queries raised by Members

Introduction:

Please find responses to queries raised by the Members at the Annual Budget Meeting on Thursday 30th November 2006.  The responses are set out under the following headings.

Preamble / General
Programme Group 1 – Housing & Building
Programme Group 2 – Road Transportation & Safety
Programme Group 3 – Water & Drainage
Programme Group 4 – Development Incentives & Controls
Programme Group 5 – Environmental Protection
If any further information or clarification is required please contact Gary Keogh, Senior Executive Officer, Corporate Services Department.
Preamble / General

Cllr. C. Keane

As there is a reduction in payroll costs is there a possibility of employing a Heritage Officer next year ?

The projected payroll spend will increase from €75.4M in 2006 to €82M in 2007.  Projected payroll costs for 2007 have however decreased as a percentage of the total budget – proportionally non-pay costs have increased, mainly due to the inclusion of payments to landlords for the Rental Accommodation Scheme and significant anticipated contract payments for Roads and Parks development levy funded works.  

Provision has been made in the 2007 Draft Budget in the sum of €57,400 for a Heritage Officer.  The position will be advertised early in the New Year.

Cllr. E. Tuffy

8% anticipated increase in LGF – Is there a possibility that this might not be realised ?

Notification about the allocation to South Dublin County Council from the local government fund is not expected until after the Minister for Finance has presented his Budget to the Dail on the 6th of December.  I have however assumed an 8% increase in the local government fund allocation when preparing this budget on the basis that buoyancy from motor tax income is currently in excess of 10%.  

Each 1% increase in the South Dublin allocation from the local government fund (over the 2006 allocation) will contribute an additional €246,000.   A shortfall of 2% in funding from this source would result in a requirement to achieve savings, efficiencies and/or additional incomes of €493,000 or 0.23% of the proposed budget.  The budget out-turn is reviewed periodically during the year and a combination of measures will be undertaken to achieve the savings, efficiencies and additional incomes necessary if such a shortfall arises.

Top of Document
Programme Group 1 – Housing & Building

Site Visits to Social Housing Units

Housing construction will make arrangements in the New Year for members to visit recently completed housing units to help inform members of new house types and designs.

Provision of Social/Affordable Housing

Under the Planning and Development Act 2000 ( as amended) Section 94 (Part V) states that “Each Planning Authority shall include in any development plan it makes in accordance with section 12, a strategy for the purpose of ensuring that the proper planning and sustainable development of the area of the development plan provides for the housing of the existing and future population of the area in the manner set out in the strategy.”. It further states that “a housing strategy shall include an estimate of the amount of ;

(1) housing for persons referred to in section 9(2) of the Housing Act ,1988 and

(2) affordable housing

required in the area of the development plan and the estimate may state the different requirements for different areas within the area of the development plan”.

Bearing in mind the foregoing legal requirement , each Local Authority is obliged to provide for its housing needs through its housing strategy.

The Housing Strategy document is contained within Part 4,  Schedule 6 (page 308/332) of the County Development Plan  2004-2010 and can be viewed on the web http://www.sdublincoco.ie/index.aspx?pageid=1000  

It gives details of the factors which are taken into account when determining the 15% requirement from private residential development , county wide, under Part V of the Planning & Development Act 2000 (as amended).   Due regard must be paid to the Regional Planning Guidelines, National Sustainable Development Strategy, Residential Density Guidelines for Planning Authorities and other national, regional and county policy documents as are produced.

In summary the Regional Planning Guidelines forecast the number of households required in South Dublin by 2011 to be 91,815 . Based on these projections and the increased population at the lowering occupancy rate, it is estimated that the number of housing units required to accommodate projected growth in the county by 2010 is approximately 18,446.  The  rate of house construction in South Dublin at the time , plus  production rates in past years, and the availability of A1 zoned undeveloped lands available for residential development were taken into account when determining the 15% requirement for social and affordable housing. A mid term progress report on the housing strategy was prepared in conjunction with the review of the county development plan and was circulated to members last month.

The preliminary report for the Census 2006 was produced in July 2006 and it is expected that the definitive population results will be released between April and December 2007. In light of the census 2006, work commenced recently on a review of the Regional Planning Guideline figures.  It is not known when the review will be completed but it is only with the new formula that such a review could produce that the % of social / affordable units in the housing strategy could be re-calculated.

Home Improvement Loans

The Department of the Environment , Heritage and Local Government by circular letter dated 21/08/06 to Local Authorities advised that home improvement loans may be made available to a single income household with an income limit of €40,000 per annum and to dual income households with a limit of €100,000 per annum. The maximum secured home improvement loan is €38,000 & the maximum unsecured loan is €15,000.  People over 65 & living alone & on an old age pension can avail of the essential repair grant in respect of gutters, roofs and rewiring.  A number of private financial institutions have a scheme where a home owner may release the equity in their home to support the advance of finance required that may be used for whatever purpose. There is no such scheme available through the local authority at the moment.

Window Replacement Programme

The roll out of the window programme has been planned to dovetail with other aspects of the upgrade programme and has been planned on an estate by estate basis to ensure that the delivery of the programme is both sustainable and economical. Addressing cases on an individual basis is likely to prolong delivery due to the dis-jointed nature of the delivery response. If there was an individual case that required prioritisation then the case could be examined but any response could only be assessed on a strictly "without prejudice" basis. The installation of the Gas Fired Central heating Programme was successfully delivered in a manner similar to that proposed for the Window Programme.

Housing Waiting List

The number of applicants on the housing list is 5,732.  While the average wait time is 3 years it is often difficult to predict how long a particular applicant will stay on the list.  Many factors influence this including availability of stock in the area requested, narrow choices in areas, the number of refusals for properties etc.  In terms of demand for types of units the following statistics set out the position across all applications:-
1 Bedroom Units -1142 applications

2 Bedroom Units -2472 applications

3 Bedroom Units -1933 applications

4 Bedroom Units - 185 applications
Inter-departmental co-operation

Departments work closely together in delivery of Estate Management service. Co-operation with Litter Wardens and campaigns aimed at Letter and environmental improvement organised in conjunction with Environmental Awareness Officers are a major part of the Estate Management Service, as evidenced by success of various groups in environmental competitions such as Unesco Youth environmentalist awards and Pride of Place initiatives.  This was particularly evidenced in the recent ‘blitz’ approach in the two pilot neighbourhoods.

Re-letting of housing

The average length of time it takes Housing Department to prepare a house (with an average amount of repairs to be undertaken ) for re-let is approximately four weeks.  Other houses depending on the level of repairs required may take a significantly longer time to repair, especially in the case of fire damage or vandalism.

In addition to the above , vacant houses are frequently targated by anti- social elements and subject to break –in-spite of the presence of heavy shuttering ) which further lengthens the period before a house may be released for re -allocation to tenants.  The turn-a-round time for a house that is ‘ready to let’ is two days.  Using this short turn-a-round time is beneficial towards the reducing the opportunity for further damage to a property.
While the type of repairs varies considerably – from zero upwards – when averaged out against the number of re-lets the average cost per unit is €20,000.
Progress on Rental Accommodation Scheme

To date the Council’s RAS unit has

1) Reviewed 1970 Rent Supplement cases as to their entitlement to social housing

2) Transferred 145 RS cases into RAS accommodation

3) Procured 35 vacant properties by way of “long lease”/ availability contract

4) Set up and managed the new proactive, programmed inspection of private rented         properties to ensure compliance with standards with 392 properties inspected to date. 

The bulk of the cases transferred to RAS to date have been “Package Deals” where the Landlord, Property and Tenant transferred as a package from RS to RAS with the tenants staying in their existing, RS accommodation.

In mid year it was evident that the implementation of the scheme was too slow and it was decided to procure alternative, vacant properties to accommodate the rent supplemented tenants of landlords who were refusing or were reluctant to join the scheme.  RAS, now that it is up and running and is seen to be a success, has ever growing credibility among Landlords, developers and lettings agents with the attractiveness of the scheme for Landlords being communicated between landlords and through their networks such as the Irish Property Owners Association. 

South Dublin is the second most successful county in implementing RAS in the state in terms of the transfer of private cases.  The Council is confident that continuing to develop approaches to its implementation will result in RAS working in the interests of the county.

The spend anticipated on the Rental Accommodation Scheme (provided in 1.1.3 Local Authority Housing/Other housing estate management) did not arise. In this connection it should be noted that for any expenditure incurred for RAS, other than RAS staff salaries, there is a commensurate, recoupable income. Accordingly, RAS has a minimal effect on the Council’s budget.

Affordable Housing Initiative

The affordable units came through (193 and 191 + 24) as a result of a tender received from a Developer in South Dublin.  The Property Path have to market the units and process all of the applications.  Their ability to turn around the application process in tight timelines impacts on the availability of units.  In the last round there were 1671 applications and this was turned around with a new lottery system developed and PIN No process within three weeks.  The Council welcomes the opportunity to work with the Affordable Homes Partnership and developers through this initiative and will continue to set high level targets in dealing with the applications and affording people the opportunity to move quickly into their new affordable homes.

Top of Document
Programme Group 2 – Road Transportation & Safety

Cllr Keating:
Concerns about safety at road crossing and delays in appointment of school wardens and provision of pedestrian lights. (In particular where road works are ongoing.)

In general school wardens are not recruited to provide safe passage in the vicinity of roadworks. Site safety is the responsibility of the contractor and the site traffic management Plan will provide for pedestrian movement and where necessary temporary traffic lights are demanded by the contract. 

Sought consultation for replacement planting at Hayden’s Lane. The Parks Department are being asked to consult with local residents.

Cycle lanes – danger in sharing with buses. Shared cycle lanes provided where space for separate tracks not available. All cycle tracks provided in SDCC area to date (incl. Shared lanes) in accordance with guidelines or DTO requirements in operation at time of installation. Overall situation currently being reviewed by recently-formed DTO Cycle Working Group. There is a responsibility on bus drivers to give due regard to cyclists on shared routes.

Cllr McDermott:
Cycle element of roads program inadequate.  What length of bus lanes in the county. As of 31/12/2005 there were 41km of cycle track and 26km of Q.B.C.

 Need for Park & Rides – parking facilities. Shared Bus and Cycle routes are provided in accordance with the programme adopted by the Dublin Transport Authority. Overall situation currently being reviewed by recently-formed DTO Cycle Working Group. Location and funding for new schemes to be in accordance with priorities recommended by this group.  Proposals for Park and Ride sites are being developed.

Road safety – publish accident statistics. Accident statistics supplied by NRA and An Garda Siochana who compile & publish the information at national level.

M50 Upgrade –who’s paying. The national Roads Authority is financing the upgrade of the M50.

Dublin Bus should co-operate on routes with local authority and publish relevant information i.e. travel time. – South Dublin County Council be involved in bus routing. Dublin Bus is co-operating with this Council in developing our travel time information system. When the system is fully automatic the information will also be available to the general public. SDCC have no function in bus routing. 

Speed limit signs – more required. Motorists are well aware of the speed limits which pertain to the routes they travel and the erection of additional signage will not deter bad driver behaviour. The provision of speed limit signs is subject to ongoing review. If Councillors aware of specific locations, please advise.

Eliminate anomalies directional signage also, particularly where turns have been curtailed. The provision of Phase II of the signage strategy which will commence in 2007 should eliminate such anomalies.

Enforcement of 3T limit parking in residential areas. Enforcement is a matter for the Gardai and has been raised with them on a number of occasions.

Cllr. Laing:
Footpath proposal Concentrate on areas over 10 years built. The survey will embrace the entire County. However the repair schedule, which will be agreed with the members, should target the worst areas first.

Cycle track – safety survey underway? Overall situation currently being reviewed by recently-formed DTO Cycle Working Group. Location and funding for new schemes to be in accordance with priorities recommended by this group. The Council is liaising with An Taisce who arereviewing Cycle track safety with particular reference to schools on behalf of the D.T.O.  
Park & Ride – go ahead Proposals for Park and Ride sites are being developed.

Templeogue – speed up piggery site. The legal formalities for the integration of the private lands have not yet been completed. 

QBC – where are the buses? Concerns re bus service levels on QBCs to be referred to Dublin Bus.  

Cllr. Daly:
Status of N81 improvement – road safety issue. As responsibility for upgrading the N81 rests with the National Roads Authority the Council has not received the ‘go-ahead’ to further the project.

Traffic calming schemes – evaluation required – report – talk to residents. Evaluation of traffic calming installations can be gauged from the major reduction in complaints from those areas where the facilities have been provided

Footpath repairs and dishings. Method of evaluation – report.

The survey will embrace the entire County. However the repair schedule, which will be agreed with the members, should target the older areas first. Dishing of footpaths which are requested to aid disabled persons is carried out as soon as labour resources are available.

Cllr Ridge:
Clondalkin Pay & Display – when? Will be introduced early in the New Year.

QBC’s – when and how many buses? The South Clondalkin Q.B.C. will become operational in early January. The Council has been advised that 9 buses will be allocated to the route.

Feeder buses to LUAS required. This is a matter for Dublin Bus.

Parking enforcement needed. (disregard of white and yellow lines) This is a matter for the Gardai and will be raised at the next TM meeting.

Cllr Hannon:
Provision for improvement of public lighting? Replacement of existing poles which are becoming dangerous will take precedence in 2007. Improvement of the existing lighting system will be carried out in emergency cases.

Cllr White:

Traffic calming – is it possible to implement step down schemes. This matter can be reviewed when Phase II of the programme is being finalised. 

Congestion – Woodstown – solution Upgrade of Scholarstown Interchange proposed as part of M50 Upgrade programme is the only real solution to problems at this location. In the interim, VMS signs will be kept in place and Garda presence during morning peak hours will be requested; some relief possible following opening of link to Stocking Lane. (Further investigation of proposal to signalize the Interchange found this likely to have adverse effect on traffic from all directions.)    

Footpath scheme – how will priorities be established. The proposals will be fully discussed with the members.

Cllr Keane:
Results of Footpath study on-line. There is no difficulty with this after the members have finalised the scheme.

Can traffic cameras be used to assist street cleaning We are not in this position yet. A possibility for the future.

Irish language on roadsigns  The Irish officer is examining all road signs to ensure the correct translation is made. Current statutory requirements for bilingual signage being implemented for all new signs.  

Road upkeep – 2.1 explain



2.2 difference 2006 provision and out-turn vs 2007 All Road schemes identified under this programmes are financed from a combination of D.O.E. Grant and Road Levies. The unspent road levies which arise due to construction works not commencing are available for schemes listed for 2007. These monies are for road construction only

Bus licence – still going ahead? Yes an application has been lodged. Still awaiting response from DoT to applications for bus licences (proposed P&R schemes); further meeting to be arranged with DoT in near future. 

Councillor Tuffy:

Additional bus statistics

School bus transport. Consultants have been commissioned to produce a report for the S.P.C. on this matter

Parking enforcement in Lucan Village. 

Can Council enforce double yellow lines - Garda inspector says we can. This relates to breach of parking on yellow lines etc. the enforcement of this is a matter for the Gardai. The Councils parking enforcement company does not have this remit.

Park & Rides at N4 & N7 – when? It is expected that the E.I.S. for the N4 Park and Ride site will be published in the next few weeks.

Cllr O’Connell:
Road safety – emphasis needed.The Council promotes Road Safety at every opportunity.

M50 speed limits – enforcement? Matter for the Gardai.

Junction at Coldcut – can we widen? This will be examined.

Parking in residential areas 3T limit enforcement needed. Matter for the Gardai.

Signage throughout County – needs improvement,  The provision of Phase II of the signage strategy which will commence in 2007 should eliminate such anomalies

Upgrade Cherry Orchard Industrial Estate That section that is in charge is included in the Draft Road Works Programme

Public lighting – laneway upgrade needed Replacement of existing poles which are becoming dangerous will take precedence in 2007. Improvement of the existing lighting system will be carried out in emergency cases.

Underspend on 2.1 & 2.2 – explain. All Road schemes identified under this programmes are financed from a combination of D.O.E. Grant and Road Levies. The unspent road levies which arise due to construction works not commencing are available for schemes listed for 2007. These monies are for road construction only

Lucan Village and HGV’s. As there is only one crossing of the Liffey at or in the vicinity of Lucan it is not possible to ban HGVs’ from travelling through the village.

Cllr Walsh:
Traffic light sequences need review at 1) Greenhills Tymon 2) Newlands Cross.

· Will be reviewed for short-term improvement pending upgrade of Greenhills Road and introduction of QBC scheme. The traffic light sequence at Newlands X is under constant review.

. QBC – enforcement needed - danger to law abiding motorists. . Enforcement is a matter for the Gardai 

Cllr Murphy:
Lack of urgency to deal with school traffic  – school buses should be put in place. Consultants have been commissioned to produce a report for the S.P.C. on this matter

Provide buses for QBC. Dublin Bus has advised that some additional buses are being made available for commuters in the S.D.C.C. area.

Cllr Dowds:
Invest in public transport

List rights of way (Planning Department to respond) and create walkways in rural areas. The Council provides new footpaths at locations where there is pedestrian traffic. However the majority of our rural roads are not wide enough to cater for a footpath within the existing cartilage. Accordingly it is not feasible to provide a footpath on every road. In addition public lighting would also be required. 

Improve directional signage on ORR for N4 & N7. The Council will have to re-examine the Bord Pleanala Inspector’s report on the EIS for the Outer Ring Road as it curtailed the signage originally proposed for the N4/N7 link.

Cllr Corr:
N81 improvement. As responsibility for upgrading the N81 rests with the National Roads Authority the Council has not received the ‘go-ahead’ to further the project.

Provide public transport 

Infrastructure must be put in place before development is allowed. The Local Road Network needs are financed from Development levies which are normally paid during the course of the development.

3T limits needed to protect traffic calming ramps. Traffic calming is normally provided on roads within the 50kph limit. They are constructed with asphalt so the presence of HGV’s should not affect their working life.

Cllr O’Connor:

Education needed in schools on road safety Can Council provide training facility. The Council’s Road safety Officer visits the schools to give road safety advice.

When Dublin City Council bans HGV’s in city, how will this effect N4 & N7 – will it lead to stacking. Traffic flows will be monitored in conjunction with Fingal and Dublin City Councils’.

Hotel granted planning permission in Clondalkin without carparking – explain.

Planning department to respond. (See Programme 4)
Cllr Jones: 
Council should make increased effort to promote road safety. The Council’s Road Safety Officer visits the schools to give road safety advice.

Council should run local feeder bus routes. SDCC is not a public transport authority, but will continue to maintain regular contact with the relevant public & private transport operators & agencies in respect of transport needs in the County.  

Top of Document
Programme Group 3 – Water & Drainage

Cllr. M. Daly

Any proposals to deal with recurring foul drainage problems in Springfield area?

The matter raised is being examined to consider if any remedial works are required.

Is the EHO involved when there are public health problems re blocked drains

Most householders respond promptly when required, to attend to drain blockages which are their responsibility. In the small number of instances where a delay occurs, and if a public health concern exists, the Environmental Health Officer will also become involved along with Council Drainage staff , to expedite the resolution of the problem.
Top of Document
Programme Group 4 – Development Incentives and Controls

Cllr. R. Dowds

Can the bad state of repair of some Council owned properties throughout the County be examined?

Response

The provision for maintenance and upkeep of Council property is contained within Programmes 6 & 8.

Where it is necessary to carry out clean up or maintenance of Council property this is usually done through the issuing of internal orders to the appropriate department of the Council so that the necessary remedial work can be carried out.  In some cases it can be necessary to engage external contractors where specialist work or machinery is needed.

With regard to the two properties mentioned by the Councillor, under Programme 4 i.e. Valhalla and Millview houses, the position is as follows:

Valhalla

Concept drawings have been prepared by the Council’s Architectural Services Department to provide for the following accommodation:

· 4x2 person units and 3x adaptable units for persons with special needs at ground floor level

· 4x1 person units and 1x duplex for 3/4 persons at first floor level.

It is intended that a number of the units will be provided for persons with physical disabilities and discussions are currently taking place between Architectural Services and Clanmil Ireland which it is proposed will manage the facility with a view to preparing a detailed design brief which will then be presented to the Lucan/Clondalkin ACM prior to initiation of the Part VIII procedure.  It is expected that a presentation will be made at the January meeting.

The redevelopment of the site will resolve the difficulties currently being experienced at this location.

Millview Cottages

A conservation Architect has been engaged to examine these cottages in conjunction with the adjoining Round Tower and it’s lands.  A preliminary report is due to be submitted by the Consulting Architect to the Council by the end of December 2006 after which a further briefing will be arranged with the Clondalkin Area Members.

Cllr. M. Daly

Can completion of transfers of properties from Dublin City Council be progressed?

Response

The scheme of Transfer between the four Dublin Authorities which was drafted 

under the provisions of the Local Government (Dublin) Act, 1993 provided for certain residual lands and houses within the South Dublin Administrative area to be transferred by Dublin City Council (formerly Dublin Corporation) to South Dublin County Council and likewise houses and lands in the ownership of South Dublin County Council within Dublin City Council’s administrative area to be transferred to the City Council. The bulk of the land transfers have been finalised in Land Registry, however title remains to be regularised in a small number of plots and a number of additional plots which were omitted from the original Scheme have been identified. Negotiations are ongoing with Dublin City Council in relation to these omissions and it is intended to regularise the title position of these plots by arranging the necessary land exchange between the two authorities.  

With regard to the particular case referred to at Glenview a revised map has now been prepared by Dublin City Council to correct the error in the map attached to the original Scheme of Transfer and a Manager’s Order to approve the amendment to the Scheme is being processed.  On receipt of this documentation South Dublin County Council will arrange to register it’s title and will progress the transfer of the lands to the applicant subject to the agreed terms and the necessary approvals.

Cllr. C. Keane

Tourism Promotion – Why is provision for next year lower than this years outturn?

Response

The provision for Tourism in the Budget 2006 was €90,000.  This figure comprised of a contribution to South Dublin Tourism Company of €50,000 and the statutory payment to Dublin Tourism of €38,000.

During the debate on the Tourism last year it was agreed that should suitable projects and opportunities for the promotion of tourism and South Dublin County during 2006, the Council would examine these on a case by case basis and provide matching funds to assist these projects.

Consequently in 2006 in addition to the above contribution to Dublin Tourism and the South Dublin Tourism Company the Council supported the following initiative and project which were organized:

· Halloween Festival (Hallowfest).

· Golf brochure promoting the clubs of the County.

· County Tourism Map.

· Administrative support in lead up to Ryder Cup.

· Dublin Convention Bureau International Marketing.

In addition the Council continues to provide office accommodation, secretariat support etc free of charge to the company.

The provision for 2007 reflects a continuation of our commitment and approach in 2006 to the support of the Tourism.

Cllr. J. Hannon

Question:
Brittas Study – specific date for commencement ?

Report:

Work on the Brittas Study has been commenced and is on-going.  This includes background survey and research work and consultations with other Departments within the Council and with statutory bodies such as Dublin City Council.  The outcomes of these researches are necessary before any meaningful consultation can take place with local community interests. A programme of consultation with members of the community is being formulated and this consultation will commence in due course.

Cllr. S. Laing

Question: 
Is Manager satisfied that the Enforcement Section has adequate staff employed ?

Report:

The number of staff in Enforcement has risen from 10 in 2003 to 13 in 2006.  This latter figure includes 4 part-time staff and one additional Planning Inspector.  The number of complaints and the volume of planning enforcement activity continues to rise.  It remains the objective of the Enforcement Section, in accordance with Planning and Development legislation, the Council's Corporate Plan and the Planning Department's Operational Plan to continue providing an efficient and effective enforcement service.

In this regard, a review of the operation of the Enforcement Section is due to commence in early 2007 with a view to increasing the effectiveness of the Section.

It should be noted that under the Department of the Environment, Heritage and Local Government’s National Service Indicators, South Dublin Planning Enforcement is well above average in terms of the investigation of unauthorised development and the enforcement of Planning and Development legislation, when compared to other Local Authorities in the State.

Cllr. J. Neville

Question:
Tallaght Masterplan - Any proposals for a public awareness  information campaign ?

Report

The council is continuing to respond to all queries/comments raised in local media following the adoption of the Tallaght Masterplan. 

The offices of the Planning Department, based in County Hall, provide a complete range of planning services. The Planning Counter is open from 9am to 4pm, through lunch, and staff are available from 9am to 5pm to answer queries by phone or email. There is also extensive planning information available on the Council website 24/7/365 with ongoing plans to improve and extend the information and interactivity of services on offer. 
However with the adoption of the Tallaght Masterplan and in light of ongoing development in the Tallaght area consideration is being given to the establishment of a dedicated Tallaght Information Office.
It is envisaged that a range of information on the City of Tallaght would be available in this Information Office including the Local Area Plan, the Development Plan, IAP Urban Renewal information and the Masterplan Maps.

Information on South Dublin County Council projects such as the ZIP Project, the new LUAS Pocket Park and the new Cookstown Park could also be available.
A range of the major private projects could be displayed including the DEZ, Keenbury, Shelbourne and Phase 3 of The Square developments as well as the plans of the evolving property consortia around Cuisine de France, Cookstown, the Garda Station etc.  State or Semi-State Agencies with agendas or proposals that relate to the City of Tallaght could be invited to share the office space e.g. RPA, METRO, Dublin Tourism.

Further information on this proposal will be brought to the members as it becomes available.
Cllr. C. Keane

Twinning – Why is 2006 outturn low ?

The 2006 budget provided for a net expenditure of €35,000 on twinning projects.  This has been increased to €60,000 in the revised budget and returned at this level for 2007.  The budget for 2006 and proposed for 2007 provides for expenditure of €35,000 on the Ethiopian Project  and €25,000 on other twinning projects.

Cllr. R. Dowds

Question:
Any progress on listing of rights of way particularly in rural / scenic areas ?

Report
The Council does not have at present sufficient details or access to details on any rural rights of way in the County that may be considered for inclusion in the South Dublin County Council Development Plan 2004 -2010.   The Council would require firm evidence of the existence of any right of way and a detailed description of each right of way to be listed.  Details are required to avoid ambiguity as to the route to be listed (location, start, end, width, surface, topography, gates, styles, fences etc.), and evidence is required in the event that the listing is challenged by anyone affected.   Ordinance Survey maps are not acceptable as they carry a disclaimer that the indication of a right of way cannot be taken as evidence of a right of way.  

Any landowner affected by a proposed listing would be notified of the proposed listing.   The comments or objections of a landowner would be weighed against the evidence and details the Council possessed.   The Council would be reluctant to proceed without supporting evidence.  So far the Council has not received adequate details or supporting evidence for any rural right of way in the County to be considered for listing in the Development Plan.   The Council has however liaised with voluntary bodies and tourism organisation regarding rights of way as amenity resources in the county and will continue to do so.    

The evidence and details needed to progress matters further could be provided by individuals and the voluntary organisations who appreciate rural rights of way and are more familiar with them.   The Mountaineering Council of Ireland, the representative body of hill-walking in Ireland based at, Sport HQ, 13 Joyce Way, Parkwest Business Park, Dublin 12 may be in a position to co-ordinate the provision of details of rural rights of way in South Dublin.   They could be invited to provide such material that would support listing or a legal challenge.   This would be a significant request to make of such individuals or organisations.  The Council could provide a liaison contact to support this effort. This would compliment the current efforts by the Council to develop a network of 'green ways' in urban areas of the county.

In addition to this there is considerable confusion and uncertainty regarding the whole area of rights of way, in terms of their definition, the nature of what right is conferred, terms and conditions applied if any, responsibilities of users and landowners, supporting documentation, etc.   Coillte, The Irish Forestry Board for instance operate an ‘open forest’ policy for recreational users, subject to restrictions necessary for forestry operations.   Some tracks on Coillte lands however serve to access trees and are dead-ends, while others may link together to provide valuable amenity walking routes.  Other forest tracks serve as access routes to rights of way, in a similar way as some agricultural land is used for access to rural walking routes.   Possible rights of way on open mountain commonage may be subject to designation under the E.U Habitats Directive or Wildlife Acts, and therefore may be subject to restrictions to avoid activities incompatible with their conservation status. 

From the Councils perspective there are also the separate issues of (i) what obligations and consequences arise if any right of way is defined and included in the 2004-2010 Development Plan, and (ii) the need to justify the defining and including a right of way in the Plan, having due regard to the property rights of landowners affected. 

 Cllr Shane O’Connor 

Question: 
Hotel granted planning permission in Clondalkin without carparking – explain.

Report  
 Clondalkin Towers Hotel - SD04A/0237 and S99A/0877

The Towers Hotel is located in Clondalkin Village on Ninth Lock Road, just to the north of the Civic offices.  To the north of the site lies a Shell Garage and directly east lies Oatfield Industrial Estate.  

The following is the planning history pertaining to this development:  

Under Reg Ref S99A/0877 permission was granted for the demolition of an existing hotel and the erection of three storey hotel complex comprising of 52 en-suite bedrooms, lounge, restaurant, dining room, nite club/function room, conference rooms, service areas and ancillary works. 

As part of the assessment of this application, Additional Information was requested regarding car parking 

The applicant stated in Additional Information submitted to the Planning Authority on 21st February 2000 in relation to this application, that the car parking requirement, using the South Dublin County Council Development Plan standards, was 172 car parking spaces.  Surveys of the existing car park at that time showed that at any given time, only 50% of the existing spaces were utilised by customers.  The applicant submitted that the provision of 85 spaces was adequate to cater for the proposal under Reg. Ref S99A/0877.  It was also submitted that an additional 70 spaces existed at this time in front of office and industrial buildings along Oakfield Industrial Estate which could be used to accommodate an overflow when these premises are closed and the Hotel's activities are generating peak time car parking space demand.  

The applicants also claimed that proximity to public transport corridors and a 

financial contribution to car parking elsewhere within Clondalkin Village could be considered as alternatives to providing the required on site car parking spaces.  The Roads Department's report in response to this stated that: 

(a)  The parking provision may be reduced to 140 no. car spaces due to the proximity of Clondalkin town centre. 

(b)  There are approximately 70 car spaces available locally (Oakfield Warehousing Park) and while these are not within the applicant's control they would be empty at times of peak demand for parking patrons of the hotel. 

(c)  Roads Dept. accepted the applicant’s assertion that the existing car parking was sufficient for the existing business and would not lead to the car parking overflowing.  Also, patrons attending functions at this location tend to use private/public buses or taxis. 

Accordingly, the following condition was attached to the Grant of Permission: 

“That prior to the commencement of development, the applicant shall make a financial contribution to the Council to the sum of £10,000 (ten thousand pounds) calculated on the basis of providing 10 car spaces in Clondalkin Village Centre at the cost of £1,000 per space to facilitate the shortfall in car parking spaces encountered.” 

Under Reg Ref SD04A/0237 permission was granted to erect a fourth floor, comprising of 26 en suite bedrooms, service areas and associated works, to already approved three storey 52 bedroom hotel premises (Reg. Ref. No. S99A/0877). 

It should be noted that no additional off-street car parking was provided as part of this application.  

However, in the Roads Dept. report dated 31/08/04 it was considered that the extra car parking requirement for this development (less 20% due to proximity of the site to Clondalkin Village Centre) was 20no. car spaces.  Roads Department recommended that the developer contribute €20,000, (20 x €1.000) to the Local Authority as a financial contribution towards expenditure in respect of the provision of the required additional 20 car spaces in Clondalkin Village Centre to facilitate the shortfall in car parking spaces for this development.

This recommended financial contribution was attached to the Grant of Planning Permission.

Under Reg Ref SD05A/0813 permission was granted to retain building as secure carparking area (previously to be demolished under Reg. Ref. S99A/0877) to the rear of already approved hotel premises and the retention of new single storey substation and switch room. 

Under Reg Ref SD06A/0594 Planning Permission was Granted on 3rd October 2006 to construct a 2.1 metre high security railing to the rear car park of existing hotel premises. 

It should be noted that each application was assessed on the basis that the proposed use was that of a hotel. This use is considered to be appropriate and reasonable given the location of the development within Clondalkin village. 

Following receipt of written complaints in relation to an alleged change of use of the Hotel, an investigation into the use of the lands has been commenced by Planning Enforcement. 

The Planning Inspector has carried out an inspection of the development, which included an inspection of the dining area, kitchen area, function rooms, reception area, and some bedrooms. 

Documentation and information in relation to the type of lease agreement and basis for the current use of the development is awaited before a decision may be made on what Enforcement action, if any, is open to the Planning Authority in relation to this matter. 
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Programme Group 5 – Environmental Protection

In addition to individual answers listed hereunder, some general issues arose at the Budget Meeting on 30 November regarding the Waste Management Service.  The following sets out the current position in relation to these general matters.  General information regarding waste management is also available on the website funded by the four Dublin Councils www.dublinwaste.ie
(a) Green Bins (Dry Recyclable Waste)

The new Regional Materials Recovery Facility which will be used to sort the Green Bin waste (including plastic bottles) is currently being developed by the Dublin local authorities and it is intended that it will be commissioned in Autumn 2007. 
The four Dublin Councils are currently considering issues of frequency of collection and related cost, resulting from the expansion to include plastic bottles.
(b)
Brown Bins
The introduction of Brown bins will be on a phased and programmed basis.  Both Fingal County Council and Dublin City Council have pilot schemes in operation at present which provide useful practical experience towards planning the phased introduction.

Brown bin compostable waste from customers in South Dublin County Council will be treated in the Dun Laoghaire Rathdown Ballyogan Facility.  This facility is being advanced through a tender process at present by Dun Laoghaire Rathdown County Council and it is planned that it will be in place by first quarter 2008.  
The issues of brown bin collection are to be discussed with the Council’s refuse staff and these discussions will commence shortly.  The purpose of introducing Brown Bins is to divert biodegradable waste from landfill, in accordance with EU and national policy and targets.  It will require an educational programme for householders and the development of awareness generally about Sustainable Waste Management.
(c)
Costs of Waste Management 

The Waste Management Plan for the Dublin Region includes an objective to reach full cost recovery by 2010, in accordance with EU principles. 

The current price of €8 per bin lift (€4 for smaller bin) does not cover the current cost of the service in South Dublin County Council.

As the service expands further to include a third bin, there will be implications for the collection and treatment costs.  The Council will be seeking with staff to improve productivity and efficiencies in terms of collection.  In relation to treatment of brown bin waste, costs will arise from the operation of a Biowaste Facility (where the brown bin waste will become high quality compost).  Overall, there are issues during 2007 which will require a review of the costs as a result of the expansion of the service.  Treatment of the brown bin waste will require high environmental and quality standards and the operational costs of same will not be known until 2007.

The Council’s Waste Management Service in the 21st century is reaching ever higher environmental standards in compliance with EU and National Waste Strategy (such as the  Biodegradable Waste Strategy).  These standards have an inevitable impact on costs. While Pay-Per-Use charges have encouraged a shift from disposal to recycling, the reality is that waste  recycling is not cost neutral.  Environmental gains have an  economic cost.  
(d) Waste Tonnages

Waste being generated in South Dublin County from the grey bin collection (i.e. Residual Waste) continues to reduce in tonnage, even though household numbers are increasing.  

The tonnage being collected in the Green Bins for recycling increased by 8.8 per cent during 2006 .

The usage of Bring Banks increased by approximately 9 per cent and in line with the Bring Bank Strategy agreed by the Environment SPC, new bring banks are now located at  Avoca, Rathcoole and Tallaght Leisure Centre.  Further  sites are proposed to be in place by Christmas 2006 at Lucan Spa Hotel and  Corkagh Park.

(e)
Waste Charges Income

The €10.2m income from households relates to the Council’s household service to 84,320 houses.

The Council also provides a service to 1,300 Non-Domestic Users i.e. Businesses, Schools and Community Centres.  These 1,300 customers generate €950k income. 

Many commercial premises in the County receive their waste service from the private sector not from South Dublin County Council.  This explains the relatively small income of €950k, when compared with the household service which is Country-wide.

(f)
Review of Cleansing & Litter Control Services

Discussions are currently underway with the staff in Cleansing and Litter Control Services regarding the proposed restructuring and expansion of the service.  It is hoped to introduce the new enhanced service in early 2007.  The expansion will provide for greater coverage of housing estates, more litter picking, clean ups at Bring Banks etc.

The Road-Sweeping contract was reviewed in 2006, resulting in a saving per annum of €800k.  This saving is being redirected to the expansion of other areas of the cleansing service outlined above.  The street cleaning budget figure of €6.253m (referred to by Cllr Keane) relates to the entire Cleansing Service. It comprises the cost of the Road-Sweeping contract (€2.4m), the cost of disposal of waste collected from roads and gullies (€1m), the cost of payroll for Council Cleansing staff ( over €2m), the cost of Junk Collection ( €425k) and the costs of disposal of flytipping waste, plant, materials etc

When the Cleansing and Litter Control Service restructuring is in place, the Council will initiate the development of a Litter Management Plan.  This will address issues such as cleansing services, awareness and enforcement, and the drafting of the plan will include a public consultation process.  

(g)
Litter Enforcement
The duties of the Council’s Litter Wardens are wide ranging, including enforcement, assistance to residents groups etc. To date in 2006, the Council has responded to over 8000 queries and complaints of this nature.

The relatively small income from Litter fines reflects the difficulty of witnessing litter offences and creating a link between the litter and the perpetrator.

If any member of the public can provide evidence if they witness a litter offence, they should contact the Litter Wardens.  The On the Spot fine is €125 and the €50K income reflects current levels of fines issued.

Cllr. D. Keating

Any increase in resources for removal of graffiti?

The provision for graffiti removal in the 2007 Programme 5 Budget totals an amount of €280k,  a four-fold increase on the 2006 provision of €70k. The additional funds will enable the Council to employ a crew who are dedicated to removal of graffiti, on a programmed basis at certain locations.  This supplements the resources in place at present, whereby Litter Wardens provide paint etc. to local residents to deal with Graffiti in their area. 

Are we actively looking at reviewing frequency of green bin collection?

The contract for the Dry Recyclables Service (“Green Bin”) which is held by the four local authorities in the Dublin Region is due for review in mid 2008. However, in light of the proposal to expand the service to include for the recycling of plastic bottles (when the new Regional Material Recovery Facility has been commissioned), the four Councils are considering how best to improve frequency of service. At present, the green bin service costs SDCC over €6m per annum, the cost of which is not covered by the Waste Charge. Therefore, any change in frequency of service is being considered in the context of its implications for cost. The provision in Budget for 2007 (€6.25m) is based on the current four-weekly service. 

Cllr. R. Dowds

Will introduction of brown bins be pilot scheme or countywide?

It is likely that the introduction of the “brown bin “service will be on a phased basis, across the County. When the Regional Biowaste Facility is in place and operational, this will enable the rollout of the scheme. The Biowaste Facility will be located in Ballyogan, and the procurement of the developer and operator of the Facility is being advanced by Dun Laoghaire Rathdown County Council at present.

The expansion of the service to include a brown bin will enable the four Dublin local authorities to comply with EU and National policy to divert biodegradable waste from landfill. There are national targets to be achieved in coming years in relation to the diversion of waste from landfill.

The introduction of Brown Bin Recycling will require an awareness and enforcement programme, to ensure it is implemented properly by householders and to assist and inform them in this regard. 

Cllr. C. Keane

Use of traffic cameras to monitor road cleansing needs?

(Also raised under Programme Group 2)

The 2007 Budget for the Road-Sweeping service provided on the Council’s behalf by a contractor is approx €3.5m. This includes the cost of disposal of the waste collected from roads and gullies (approximately 4000 tonnes in 2006). The contract provides programmed and scheduled regular sweeping of main roads (monthly), motorways and dual carriageways (quarterly) , industrial estates (bi-annually) and housing estates (quarterly). 

The agreed Road-Sweeping Contract schedules are as set out in the Council’s  tender documents which were  based on the Council’s requirements. It would not be acceptable to either the Council or the Contractor to divert road-sweepers in a reactionary way to areas requiring more sweeping as identified by traffic cameras or other means. The successful and effective management of contracts is achieved on the basis of reliability of frequency and also on quality and other standards. Any disruption to agreed schedules could not be justified as the diversion of roadsweepers would load to diminution of service in a scheduled area, and this would be unsatisfactory for customers who are aware of the programmed schedules.

Following a competitive tender process by Environmental Services Department in 2005/6, the cost during 2006 reduced by approx €800k (per annum), and this money is being diverted to fund the proposed restructuring of the Cleansing Service. (See note above re cleansing service and budget )

The amount shown in budget for street cleaning is in relation to the entire cost of the Council’s cleansing service. It does not include an extra amount towards the Road-Sweeping contract, as we have in fact achieved a reduction in the cost of this contract, of approx €800k per annum.

Explanation of why fire brigade also responds to call for ambulance?

The question raised is being investigated with the Fire Service and the answer will be forwarded as soon as possible.

Cllr. M. Corr

Any proposals for provision of additional hand cart operatives?

The Review of “Cleansing and Litter Control Services” which is being progressed at present, and which is currently being discussed by staff and unions, provides inter alia for an improvement of the service of cleansing and litter-picking. There are at present thirteen handcart operatives (ten assigned to the towns and villages, and three assigned to specific neighbourhoods). It is proposed that the neighbourhood service be expanded to cover a broader range of housing estates, on a programmed basis. 

Explanation for disparity in receipts for waste charges residential / commercial?

The Council provides Waste Services to 84,320 households (including apartments) in the County. The income of €10.2m represents the income from sale of bin-tags (through retail outlets and on-line), the income from apartment complexes and also income in respect of arrears received from the fixed waste charges.

The number of Non-Domestic users of the Council’s Waste Service is much smaller, only 1,300 customers .The income from these users (businesses, schools, community centres etc) is approx €950k. The reason for the disparity between this and the larger household collection is that most businesses in the County receive their Waste Service from private sector operators, not from the Council. 

Can details of no. of derelict sites cases being investigated be supplied?

(Reply provided by Dev Dept)

Under the Derelict Sites Act 1990, the Council has 75 sites under continuous monitoring. Where necessary, warning letters have been sent out to the owner setting out the remedial works required to render the site non-derelict. If the owner fails to respond to the warning letter, proceedings are commenced by the serving of a Statutory Notice under the Derelict Sites Act 1990.

Cllr. B. Gogarty

Any proposal to increase refuse charge?

The current Waste Charge of €8 per bin-tag (and €4 for the smaller bin) does not meet the cost to the Council of providing the service. However, the provision of €10.2 m shown as income in the 2007 Budget does not include for an increase in this charge. This provision is the same amount as in the Revised 2006 Budget income (the revised 2006 income reflects the change following increased tag price introduced in April 2006).

During 2007, the costs of the service will be reviewed.The expansion of the service to include for items such as brown bin collection, the composting of brown bin waste and possibly also for the extra frequency of the green bin service, will inevitably impact on the costs. In tandem with this examination of costs, the Council will be seeking other improvements in efficiency and productivity.

.

The service contains many complexities within the cost structure, such as frequency of service, standards of service, cost of operation of infrastructure and the cost of development of new infrastructure.    

Cost of Fire Services is very high – is there any way of quantifying VFM ?

The cost of the Fire Service (a service provided by Dublin City Council) is apportioned across the Dublin local authorities based on population and property valuations. 

The calculation of the apportioned cost is very transparent, based as it is on the proportions in each of the local authority areas and also the respective property valuations.

The Fire Service is a labour intensive service, with over 85 per cent of costs relating to payroll costs. In addition to the response to fire and other emergencies, the Fire Service staff also deliver a service of Fire Prevention, Fire Certification of new developments  and as lead agency for Major Emergency Planning in the Region. 

There is an income of €1.152m from the issue of Fire Certificates by the Council’s Planning Department in respect of new developments. 

Cllr. S. Laing

Waivers – What is current position and criteria for granting?

There are currently approximately 14100 households approved for waivers by SDCC. 

Waiver households are issued annually with a pack of 26 tags free of charge. This represents a loss of income to the Council, equating to approximately €3m. It is worth noting that waivers are currently directly funded by local authorities such as SDCC who are delivering the waste service in their area. In other counties, where the private sector delivers the service, there is no provision of waivers. 

In 2006, a review of the approximately 15600 households approved for waivers was carried out and the number of waivers reduced from 15600 households to 14100 (approximately). This review resulted in a  saving to the Council of €312,000 per annum. It is intended that the Waiver Scheme will be reviewed on an ongoing basis from 2007 onwards to ensure that this system is fair and consistent.

At present, the criterion for approval for waiver is that no member of the applicant household pays income tax.

In addition to receiving a waste collection and recycling service free of charge, those approved for waiver may also receive a Home Composter Free of Charge, further information re composting is available on the Environment page of the Council’s website (see  www.southdublin.ie)

Cllr. C. Jones

Any proposals for an awareness campaign in relation to cigarette butts as a cause of litter?

The Council will initiate the development of a Litter Management Plan during 2007.

This process will commence after the current negotiations regarding the review of the Cleansing and Litter Control Service have been concluded.

The Litter Management Plan will provide,inter alia, for an awareness and education programme including the message referred to in the question.

Cllr. M. Daly: 

Why reduction in commercial waste?

This question relates to the income from commercial waste landfilled in the regional landfill at Arthurstown (which is different from the commercial waste collected by SDCC own staff). The income predicted for 2007 is less than that in 2006, due to fluctuating tonnages being collected and disposed of in Arthurstown landfill and also due to the fact that there are alternative landfills for this waste to go to. The income is buoyant due to waste activity in the region generally.The estimated tonnage input in the landfill for 2007 is les than that landfilled in 2006.

Cllr. M. Daly: 

Litter is an act of antisocial behaviour. Can Environment Dept do pilot projects with Hsg Estate Mgt etc to prevent same? 

The staff of Environment Dept regularly  liaise and coordinate with their colleagues in Housing Dept and Parks Dept to maximise the Council’s resources to prevent and discourage littering. During 2006, specific projects were undertaken in certain estates, where enforcement and cleansing activity was focussed as a response to antisocial behaviour. These projects were very successful and it is intended to repeat this approach in new areas during 2007.  When the restructuring of the Cleansing Service is in place, this will allow for improved coordination on an area basis.

M. Murphy.

Is there an increase in recycling?

Based on tonnages to date in 2006, it is estimated that there will be 13750 tonnes recycled via the green bins (dry recyclable waste) in SDCC in 2006. This is an increase of 8.8% on the 2005 tonnage of 12643 tonnes.

The tonnage of waste recycled in South Dublin through bring banks and the Civic Amenity will also increase by approx 9% , based on comparison of 2006 figures with 2005. 

In respect of 2006, the tonnage of waste collected in grey bins and landfilled is estimated as 59914 tonnes .This is compared with 61,353 tonnes landfilled in 2005. The reduction has been achieved even though the number of households has increased from approx 83900 to 84300.
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